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Product Regulation 

Medsafe 

PO Box 5013 

Wellington 6145 

 

Dear Sir/Madam,  

 

 

Re: Change to warning statements on labels of OTC loratadine or desloratadine medicines  

 

 

 refers to the Medsafe consultation seeking feedback on 

the proposed changes to the labelling of over the counter medicines containing loratadine or 

desloratadine.  

 

Currently loratadine as well as other second generation antihistamines require the following 

warning statement according to the Medsafe Label Statements Database (LSD):  

 

 Although this medicine is unlikely to affect your ability to drive or operate machinery, a 

few people may be impaired and care should be taken.   

The proposal is to change the warning to differentiate between patients reporting drowsiness and 

patients reporting impaired driving. It was considered that the risk of sedation, although low, is 

higher than the risk of a patient experiencing impaired driving. Therefore the warning statement 

is proposed to be: 

 Very rarely, people get drowsy on this medicine. You should make sure you are not 

affected before doing activities that require full attention. 

We are concerned that the terminology “very rare” is not appropriate when considering the 

frequency of reported Adverse Events (AE’s) relating to sedation with 10mg Loratadine.  

 

“Very rare” according to the internationally recognised CIOMs form, refers to an incidence of 

less than 1 in 10,000, when in fact the incidence of sedation while using 10mg loratadine is 1.2% 

above placebo
1
 which makes it a “common” AE. 

 

[CIOMs Frequency: Very common (>1/10); common (>1/100, <1/10); uncommon (>1/1000, 

<1/100); rare (>1/10000, <1/1000); very rare (<1/10000 and including isolated reports]. 

 








